Free State students face the future

Tebo Loate reports on a trip Bloemfontein student leaders made to Zimbabwe and Zambia.

RECENT study tour through Zimbabwe and Zambia produced many new insights, not only about our northern neighbours but also about the tour group of SRC members from the "black" and "white" universities in the Free State.

The tour placed the students from the University of the Orange Free State and Vista University in a situa-

tion that demanded they be on the same level. To those from Vista, many of whom have identified with the liberation movements for most of their lives, the trip meant coming home to freedom – an experience their UOFS counterparts obviously could not share.

Although the highlights of the trip were produced by encounters on the socio-political front, the students also had the opportunity to visits places of interest like the Zimbabwe Ruins, Lake Kariba and the Victoria Falls.

At a meeting with the University of Zimbabwe SRC, we learnt that Zimbabwe



ZIMBABWE: Students are briefed by a staff member of the Cold Comfort Farm near Harare.

students saw themselves as the watchdogs of the public, in particular the voiceless masses, in Zimbabwe. Although President Mugabe seems to have made moves away from a one-party state, people remain concerned about the total domination of the political arena by Zanu PF, which is characterised by intolerance.

The meeting with the SRC from the Zambian University produced a strong contrast, the students clearly being pro-government. They indicated that they would not tolerate anti-government sentiments, a position apparently motivated by their wish that the of President Chiluba should get a fair chance to prove itself.

However, this new multi-party state clearly also has its fair share of problems as regards political competition. At a meeting where the Free State students were addressed by members of the opposition and ruling parties, raised tempers twice brought the proceedings to a halt.

A visit to the ANC headquarters in Lusaka produced mixed reactions from the group. A church

ceremony organised by the ANC in Lusaka also turned out to be an emotionally charged event. As the Vista group, together with local people were proudly singing Nkosi Sikelel' iAfrika, one could see that the UOFS students felt trapped – and South Africa was far away.

Towards the end of the tour a minor incident around a shortage of accommodation at the University of Zambia showed that the trip was bearing fruit. The group decided it would share whatever space was available, however uncomfortable.

Tebo Loate is the Bloemfontein office manager.

Affirmative action is 'perfectly sensible' for business

By SANDY WREN

TOW more than ever before businesses have to undo the injustices of the past, compensate for the "brain drain" and plan for the future: affirmative action is an absolute necessity. This was the feeling expressed at a recent symposium on affirmative action attended by 30 different companies, NGOs, civics and academic institutions in Port Elizabeth.

There was support among participants for both voluntary and legislated affirmative action in the future, although it became obvious that some kind of legislation was not only necessary but could be expected for the future.

Judy Parfitt of the University of Port Elizabeth presented the draft Namibian legislation for affirmative action, which was prepared by the International Labour Organisation. There is every indication that this is the legislation South Africa can expect for the future.

The draft legislation deals with black people, women and the handicapped. It provides for the establishment of an Employment Equity Commission comprised of various employer organisations. The role of the commission would be to advise employers and monitor the implementation of affirmative action programmes.

All employers with 25 employees or more would be subject to the legislation, which provides for consulting procedures, workforce analysis, evaluation of employee practices, setting of targets and timetables, accelerated specialised training, and an annual report of progress by companies.

Monde Tabata of the National Economic Initiative said he prefers to talk of "redress action", which he described as "a perfectly sensible and economic business decision". He cited as an example the "harmonisation process" introduced by former Eskom chief Ian McRae, now retired.

In terms of this process, each manager at Eskom was responsible for the development of a black person and was appraised according to how well he or she functioned as mentor.

Similarly, SA Breweries have what they term an equity programme. This provides for profit sharing, with the share of profit determined according to the advancement taking place.

Although Tabata is in favour of voluntarism, he firmly believes that the government should draft legislation which can be held in reserve, acting as a kind of Sword of Damocles against recidivists.

The symposium came up with a number of ideas participants felt would help to ensure the effective implementation of affirmative action in combination with good business practice. These included:



YOUTH CONVENTION: Idasa's Steve Collins and Simon Ntombela at the opening

Youth show the way

HE idea that different races can't live and work together in peace and harmony was dealt a firm blow when 130 youth leaders from 45 organisations collectively defied the confines of their upbringing to stage a Natal Youth Convention.

Held over three days in July, youths from across the spectrum of political, religious, sporting and cultural organisations were enthused by the idea of non-racial interaction. On the agenda were the burning issues of the day – democracy, tolerance, youth empowerment, development and reconciliation.

Everyone agreed that racism and apartheid had no place in South Africa and that the process of change should be accelerated. However, a sharp argument began when a PAC representative said there would be no reconciliation until the land was returned to the African people.

A 17-year-old white student asked "What can I do to ensure that you get your land back because I have no land myself? I am a student. Let us make peace in this country." An IFP Youth Brigade representative said: "We need to accept the wrongs of the past without getting stuck there, and then move forward."

Delegates were unanimous that they should begin the process of working with other youth organisations in the region.

Simon Ntombela

THE picture of black youth that emerges from the Community Agency for Social Enquiry (Case) study is very different from the popular stereotype of red-eyed anarchists hellbent on political confrontation and violence. Some are frustrated (three percent), confused (four percent), angry (two percent) and

violent (one percent) certainly; but many are ambitious (21%), happy, caring, confident and honest.

However, more than a million black children have primary level education only.

Frustrated, confused... also happy, caring

Extracts from a speech to the Youth Convention by Silas Zuma, director (planning) at the Education Foundation in Johannesburg.

Each year almost a quarter of a million (225 000) drop out of high school. Some 350 000 each year either fail matric or don't receive an exemption to study further.

Then there's the plague of unemployment: around three million young black people are unemployed. Some 15% of these have been without work for six years or more. The situation is worst in the 16 to 19 age group, where more than 80% are unemployed. By contrast white youth unemployment stands at a modest four percent.

The inequity continues in the workplace. Of the black youth who are working, 82% earn below R1 500 a month, while 75% of employed white youth earn more than R1 500.

Over half a million South African youngsters (about 515 000, of whom 465 00 are African) have fallen entirely through the cracks in society. They have no hope for the future and no regard for social, political or legal processes. Roughly 2,9 million (of whom 2,5 million are African) are already marginalised from these processes and urgently need systematic help.

A further 4,7 million (of whom 3,2 million are African) are at risk of marginalisation and must be reached as a matter of urgency. Only 2,7 million (1,6m African) are functioning well.

The level of dissatisfaction among the youth is very high. Some 62% of black respondents to the Case survey said they felt that they could not fulfil their potential. Interestingly, 44% of their white counterparts felt the same way. The main reasons given for this inability were lack of money, unemployment and poor education.

Dangerous ignorance is the condition of many of the youth. The Case survey revealed that 300 000 had never heard of AIDS. Of those who had, the majority believed they were not at personal risk.

Given this picture, any political, social or economic process that is not accompanied by measures to develop and empower our youth will fail. By contrast, attention to the development of our human potential, and that of our youth in particular, will elevate South Africa to the ranks of winning nations.

The recommendations I propose are not meant to be prescriptive but simply to serve as ideas for consideration by this convention.

The first is the establishment of youth development working groups. Youth leaders have a responsibility not only to mobilise youth into protest marches and demonstrations but also to mobilise youth into working groups to develop meaningful programmes aimed at development and empowerment of the youth.

The second is the establishment of a youth development fund. Thirdly, there has to be professional and technical support for youth development. Finally, there is a need for facilities. All available facilities should be used until late in the evening, on weekends and during holidays to the best advantage of all our youth.

sector

- Exploring the possibilities of sub-contracting work out to black-owned or women-owned small enterprises;
- Establishing a register of black- and women-owned businesses;
- Emphasising the need for manufacturing skills in the country;
- Developing the personal involvement of the whole community in business, rather than hand-out situations

Finally, the symposium agreed that affirmative action should not be seen as involving the relaxing of standards or tokenism. Rather, it should be seen as practical business sense to take optimal advantage of the resources in society. Business should also nurture a positive attitude towards change, understanding that it is necessary to overcome the imbalances and inequalities of the past.

Sandy Wren is regional co-ordinator in Idasa's Port Elizabeth office.